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MINUTES
Meeting: TROWBRIDGE AREA BOARD

Place: The Cotswold Space - County Hall, Trowbridge BA14 8JN

Date: 17 September 2015

Start Time: 7.10 pm

Finish Time: 9.35 pm

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to: 

Kieran Elliott ( Senior Democratic Services Officer),Tel: 01225 718504 or (e-mail) 
kieran.elliott@wiltshire.gov.uk

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

In Attendance:
Wiltshire Councillors
Cllr Nick Blakemore, Cllr Ernie Clark, Cllr Dennis Drewett, Cllr John Knight, 
Cllr Stephen Oldrieve (Chairman), Cllr Helen Osborn, Cllr Jeff Osborn, 
Cllr Graham Payne and Cllr Horace Prickett (Vice Chairman)

Cllr Dick Tonge (Cabinet Member for Finance, Performance, Risk, Systems Thinking, 
Procurement and Welfare Reform)

Wiltshire Council Officers
Mary Cullen (Community Engagement Manager)
Kieran Elliott (Senior Democratic Services Officer)
Blair Keltie (Service Manager Child Sexual Exploitation & Missing Children)
Sarah Holland (Community Youth Officer)
Tim Martienssen (Head of Service, Service Delivery)
Lucy-Anne Bryant (Lead Commissioner, Joint Commissioning)
Debbie Hirons (Project Manager Wiltshire Troubled Families /Childrens Centre Re-
design)

Town and Parish Councillors
Trowbridge Town Council - Bob Brice, Peter Fuller, Lance Allan

Partners
Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner - Pam Gough
Trowbridge Community Area Future - Lindsey Millen

Total in attendance: 30

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Agenda 
Item No.

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision

16  Chairman's Welcome and Introductions

Prior to the start of the meeting presentations were received from previous grant 
recipients providing updates on the projects that had received monies from the 
Area Board.

The Chairman, Councillor Stephen Oldrieve, then welcomed everyone to the 
meeting of the Trowbridge Area Board, in particular Councillor Richard Tonge, 
Cabinet Member for Finance.

17  Apologies

There were no apologies.

18  Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 16 July 2015 were presented for 
consideration, and it was,

Resolved:
To APPROVE and sign as a true and correct record.

19  Declarations of Interest

Councillor Stephen Oldrieve declared a non-pecuniary interest in Minute 
Number 24 in relation to the grant application from the Trowbridge Fairtrade 
Town Group, by virtue of being a member of that group. As a result, Councillor 
Oldrieve stated he would not participate or vote on the item, and would vacate 
the Chair and leave the room when it was discussed.

20  Chairman's Announcements

Attention was drawn to the written announcements as detailed in the agenda 
papers, particularly the School Place Planning Strategy, and further details 
provided on the petition from pupils at John of Gaunt School on Fair Trade in 
Trowbridge shops and the Spitfire flypast that had taken place on 15 September.

The Chairman also noted the Fire Service were holding a Senior Wellbeing 
event on 7 October, the Apple Fair was to take place on 10 October in the Town 
Park, the Carnival was to take place on 24 October, the Remembrance Service 
on 8 November, and drew attention to flyers distributed at the meeting regarding 
the upcoming Arts Festival.
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21  Partner Updates

Updates from partners were received as follows:

i. Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner (OPCC)
A presentation as attached to these minutes was provided by Pam Gough 
of the OPCC on behalf of Commissioner MacPherson, detailing his 
Annual Report for 2014/15 and Police and Crime Plan for 2015-17.

It was stated a government inspection had rated the service as Good, 
and Wiltshire remained one of the safest counties in the country, but that 
the Plan would seek to maintain and improve upon this in the face of 
continuing financial challenges. It was stated much of the previous Plan 
had been delivered, with new threats emerging, hence the need for a 
refresh of the Plan.

It was stated the Plan would make commitments to put neighbourhood 
teams at the centre of policing, shift resources toward the front line to 
protect policing, and that any increase in the police element of the council 
tax would be used to reduce the impact from funding reductions from 
central government. 

The four priorities of the Plan would be to prevent crime and anti-social 
behaviour, protect the most vulnerable, put victims and witnesses at the 
heart of the service, and secure high quality, efficient and trusted service.

The Board discussed the update and sought details of custody suites that 
would be used by the Police and the overall Police estate. It was stated 
there would be one custody suite in Swindon and another in Wiltshire 
which would not be in Salisbury, and that Warminster was a location 
looked at in a feasibility study, with the Melksham site decommissioned. It 
was also stated the government was again consulting on the location of 
magistrate courts, in response to a question about possible reuse of the 
former court in Trowbridge.

In response to queries on the support of victims details were provided of 
the position of ‘named person’, wherein every victim and witness would 
be provided the name of an officer who would be contactable through the 
criminal justice process to offer advice and assistance. It was stated that 
all victims would be written to and told who to contact if they wished, 
while all vulnerable persons affected, and victims of serious crime, would 
be actively contacted more directly to keep them informed and assured.

The Board also expressed concern about the latest reorganisation of 
police support teams for the area, and requested this be raised with the 
relevant Inspector.
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ii. Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service
It was stated the transfer to the new Dorset and Wiltshire Fire Authority 
was proceeding well, with a number of events planned for further informal 
local neighbourhoods, with roadshows at the civic centre on 6 October.

iii. Trowbridge Community Area Future (TCAF)
The written update was noted. Lindsay Millen, TCAF Coordinator, 
reported that TCAF was currently attempting to focus on local 
neighbourhood specific issues not just town wide initiatives, and a report 
was presented, as attached to the minutes, on recent consultations. BA14 
Culture was also holding a launch event for the Arts Festival in the 
Museum on 16 October.

There were some concerns raised about raising expectations of residents 
too high, but it was stated the report was principally to determine what 
people in each neighbourhood think and then to support specific projects 
to attempt to assist residents to achieve the things they suggest they 
wanted, rather than the report being a commitment to achieve everything 
people might like.

iv. Town and Parish Councils
The written update from Trowbridge Town Council was noted. It was 
further stated there was great concern and disappointment within the 
Town Council on the position of Wiltshire Council regarding the 
Community Governance Review which would amend the boundaries of 
Towns and Villages in the community area, and representatives of the 
Town Council urged everyone present to ask Wiltshire Council’s 
Community Governance Working Group to reconsider its current position.

An update was also provided by the Community Engagement 
Management on reports of problems with Seagulls, noting that a 
significant issue with them had been seen in Devizes recently, and 
required costly efforts to resolve. Further investigation would need to take 
place to determine the extent of the problem.

22  Outside Body Updates

i) Transforming Trowbridge - Councillor Dennis Drewett explained that the 
group was in the process of being reformed, and was working to build 
up relationships between commercial bodies in the town and wide 
district. Further updates would follow as progress wa made.

ii) Collaborative Schools - Some concern was raised that no update had 
been provided in some time from the body, and it was noted that the 
Board had never appointed a representative from among its own 
members to the body, and that if it did so it might encourage them to 
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be more engaged.

iii) Shadow Community Operations Board - Colin Kay, Chairman of the 
SCOB reported on recent meetings with Councillor John Thomson, 
Deputy Leader of Wiltshire Council and Cabinet Member for Area 
Boards. He stated he had found it reassuring in some ways, and was 
pleased that apart from the Resource Centre, the County Hall East 
Wing site would be cleared by Christmas 2015.

He stated that contrary to past indications Councillor Thomson had 
confirmed some monies raised from the sale of the Bradley Road site 
might be used to support the Campus development. He had however 
urge the Area Board to decide how it wished to progress.  The 
Community Engagement Manager would be the conduit for 
communications moving forward.

The Board discussed the update, and some disappointment was 
expressed the use of the Town Hall as part of a cultural element in a 
Campus offer had not been taken up by consultants, and there were 
discussions on how any funding gap would need to be filled.

At the end of discussion, it was,

Resolved:

To establish a working group of the Area Board to develop a 
focused approach on Trowbridge Campus proposals.

23  Local Youth Network

The Community Youth Officer presented reports and recommendations made by 
the Local Youth Network(LYN).

There were also updates on networking and engagement events for young 
people that had taken place, as noted in the reports, though it was noted that 
meetings arranged at County Hall were not in some ways the most 
approachable for young people, and approaches had been made by the CYO to 
engage with young people directly at school fresher fairs and other events.

Details were also provided on potential future projects such as youth shelters, 
temporary ice rinks and others.

It was emphasised Trowbridge had had limited engagement with young people 
for an extended period, and as a result a large pot of money available for future 
projects, and the Board encouraged all work to do so to better provide for the 
young people of the community area.
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Resolved:

To approve the recommendations for the award of £310 and £490 as 
detailed in the reports

24  Community Area Grants

The Area Board considered the following applications e: 

Councillor Led Grant Applications
Councillor Jeff Osborn - Artificial Grass for Upper Studley Play Group - £10,000 
requested.

Following discussion of the quotes prepared for the proposed work and quality 
of materials, it was 

Resolved:
To award £10,000 as requested.

Councillor John Knight – Improve Security and Parking at Studley Green 
Community Centre and Lambrok Sports Pitches - £8646 requested.

Following discussion of historical security issues at the site and problems with 
parking arrangements, it was

Resolved: 
To award £8,646 as requested. 

Community Grants

1) West Wilts Espirt Gymnastics Club – Fitness Event Seating Project - £3,000 
requested

Following discussion of the purpose and need for the proposed seating, as well 
as the level of previous assistance granted by the Board, it was,

Resolved: 
To defer determination on the application at the current time.

2) Trustees of North Bradley Progressive Hall - New Chairs and Tables - £858 
requested

Following discussion of the current state of the furnishings at the Progressive 
Hall and the level of matched funding, it was,

Resolved: 
To award £858 to the Trustees of North Bradley Progressive Hall.
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3) Neighbourhoods Group – Community Noticeboards for Central Trowbridge 
Neighbourhoods - £936 requested

Following discussion of the need to keep any noticeboards up to date, and for 
local members to be consulted on their location to ensure they are in the best 
place, it was,

Resolved: 
To award £936 to the Neighbourhoods Group 

4) Trowbridge Girl Guiding Hall – Hall upgrade - £3605 requested

Following discussion of the wider community use of the hall, it was,

Resolved: 
To award £3605 to the Trowbridge Girl Guiding Hall. 

5) Trowbridge Fairtrade Town Group – Group marketing capital materials 
purchase - £955 requested

Councillor Oldrieve vacated the Chair and left the room for this item, with 
Councillor Horace Prickett in the Chair.

Following discussion of the resources of the group and use of the materials, it 
was,

Resolved: 
To award £955 to the Trowbridge Fairtrade Town Group 

25  Community Area Transport Group (CATG)

The Area Board received the report from the Community Area Transport Group, 
with recommendations to away £500 toward a crossing survey at Leap Gate, 
Paxcroft Mead, and £5000 toward a cycle scheme bid in Lambrok road, subject 
to construction work actually commencing.

Resolved

To award a total of £5500 to the 2 schemes as detailed in the report.

26  Trowbridge Open Space Survey

Lance Allan, Trowbridge Town Council Clerk, updated the Board on the draft 
report sent to the Town Council as detailed in the agenda papers. Some 
concerns had been raised about the draft report, but it was stated after receiving 
further information the Town Council were reasonably satisfied and felt progress 
was being made in the right direction. Further updates would be provided as 
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events progressed.

Resolved:

To note the update.

27  Child Sexual Exploitation Awareness

A presentation was provided, as attached to these minutes, by Blair Keltie, 
Service Manager Child Sexual Exploitation & Missing Children< Wiltshire 
Council.

It was stated that following the designation of Child Sexual Exploitation (CSE) as 
a national threat by the Prime Minister, it was now considered a required priority 
for all police services, and joint funding from the council, Home Office and police 
had been provided to ensure close working to tackle the threat.

It was emphasised that CSE does happen in Wiltshire and must be a priority 
when protecting the most vulnerable, and training was being offered to all 
councillors or other groups to increase awareness of CSE as a local issue and 
what monitoring and actions could and should be taken.

The Board discussed the presentation in detail, and several councillors who had 
already attended the workshop training urged as many people and groups as 
possible contact the council to arrange similar training and awareness sessions.

Resolved:

To thank the officer for the update and encourage every effort to increase 
awareness of the issue among partners and communities.

28  Children's Centres

Lucy-Ann Bryant (Wiltshire Council, Lead Commissioner, Joint Commissioning) 
and Debbie Hirons (Wiltshire Council, Project Manager 
Wiltshire Troubled Families /Childrens Centre Re-design) provided an update, 
as attached to these minutes, on a consultation to be concluded in November on 
focusing support for vulnerable families and how this will impact existing and 
future children’s centres management and provision.

The proposed delivery model would be that from July 2016 Children’s Centre 
Services would be delivered from 15 key buildings in four geographic clusters, 
with the Studley Green centre being the proposed hub for the services in 
Trowbridge and the surrounding area. The Bellefield and Longfield centres 
would no longer be designated children’s centres, but services would still be 
offered at a variety of community buildings in the town and villages of the 
community area despite this.

The Board discussed the proposals and the consultation, with some concern at 
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the reduction in dedicated buildings for the services. In response to queries 
about delivery of the relevant services, it was stated that once the consultation is 
concluded a specification would be drawn up to go out to tender for who would 
deliver the services.

Resolved:

To thank the officers and note the update.

29  Visiting Cabinet Representative

A presentation had been prepared by the Cabinet Member, as attached to these 
minutes, explaining his role within the Council, but owing the meeting 
overrunning and attendees having left, some questions were raised and 
answered and the Board thanked the Cabinet Member for his attendance and 
patience.

30  Urgent items

There were no urgent items.

31  Close

The meeting was concluded at 2135.
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Annual Report 2014/15  

Police and Crime Plan 

2015-17  
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Annual Report 2014/15 

Achievements:  2014/15 
 

• Neighbourhood policing prioritised 

• 2.7% reduction in crimes (885 fewer than last year)  

• 4.2% reduction in anti-social behaviour incidents 

• Wiltshire Police rated Good by HMIC in PEEL 

• 95% of people feel safe during the day 
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Annual Report 2014/15 

Achievements:  2014/15 
 

• 83% of people have confidence in their local police 

• Horizon Victim and Witness Care 

• Opening a fully refurbished Emergency Communication 

Centre 

• PCC Innovation Fund benefited 24,000 people directly 

• £5m of savings by increasing efficiency and 

collaborations 
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Police and Crime Plan 2015-17 

Why update the plan? 
 

• Threats have changed significantly since 2013 

• Continuing drive to balance national finances 

• Much of previous plan was delivered 

• Build on previous successes 
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Police and Crime Plan 2015-17 

Aim: Keep Wiltshire and Swindon as one of the safest places in   

the country 
 

Three commitments to the public 
 

• Neighbourhood teams are at the centre of policing in Wiltshire 
 

• Neighbourhood policing will be protected by shifting resources to 

the front line 
 

• Any increase in police element of council tax will be used to 

reduce the impact of central funding reductions on 

neighbourhood policing 
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Police and Crime Plan 2015-17 

Four Priorities 
 

Priority 1: Prevent Crime and anti-social behaviour 

Priority 2: Protecting the most vulnerable in society 

Priority 3: Putting victims and witnesses at the heart of 

everything we do 

Priority 4: Secure high quality, efficient and trusted services 
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Police and Crime Plan 2015-17 

Key work to deliver this 
 

– Community Policing pilot to transform local policing 

– Achieving at least a ‘good’ in HMIC inspections 

– Keeping victims informed and re-assured 

– Positive help through a system that delivers justice 

– Open and transparent complaint handling 
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Police and Crime Plan 2015-17 

Key work to deliver this 
 

– Get the best out of Mobile Technology 

– Estates and custody efficiencies 

– Get value out of every £ spent 

– Strategic Alliance with Avon and Somerset 

– Deliver £10M savings through efficiencies in 3 years 

 

P
age 18



Contact Us 

 

01380 734022 
 

OPCC, London Road,  

Devizes, Wiltshire SN10 2RD 

WiltshireandswindonPCC 

 

@PCCWiltsSwindon 

 

Pcc@wiltshire.pcc.pnn.gov.uk 
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Child Sexual Exploitation 

(CSE) 

Blair Keltie: Service Manager CSE & 

Missing Children, Childrens Services, 

Wiltshire Council
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inute Item

 27



What is CSE?
Project Phoenix: Children’s Society in collaboration with young people 

“Someone taking advantage of you 

sexually, for their own benefit. Through 

threats, bribes, violence, humiliation, or 

by telling you that they love you, they 

will have the power to get you to do 

sexual things for their own, or other 

people’s benefit or enjoyment 

(including: touching or kissing private 

parts, sex, taking sexual photos).”
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CSE:  It couldn't happen here, could it?

The sexual exploitation of children and 

young people is a form of sexual abuse. It is 

not new. What is new is the level of 

awareness of the extent and scale of the 

abuse and of the increasingly different ways 

in which perpetrators sexually exploit 

children and young people. Ofsted Nov 2014  
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Grooming

• Grooming refers to actions 

deliberately aimed at establishing an 

emotional connection and trust with a 

child or young person in order to 

increase the likelihood of them 

engaging in sexual behaviour or 

exploitation.
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(Disturbing) Signs of Grooming/CSE
• Regularly missing from home or school and staying out all night

• Change in behaviour – becoming aggressive and disruptive or 

quiet and withdrawn.

• Unexplained gifts or new possessions such as clothes, jewellery, 

mobile phones or money that can’t be accounted for.

• Increase in mobile phone use or secretive use

• Appearing to be under the influence of drugs or alcohol

• Being picked up or dropped off in cars by unknown adults

• A significantly older ‘boyfriend’ or ‘friend’ or lots of new friends

• Spending excessive amount of time online and becoming 

increasingly secretive about time spent online

• Sudden involvement in criminal behaviour or increased offending

• Sexual health problems
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CSE Strategy

There are a number of ways in which local authorities, police and 

other key partners can reduce the prevalence of CSE. 

• Prevent the abuse from happening; 

• Protect young people who are victims or at risk 

of sexual exploitation; 

• Prosecute offenders wherever possible; 

• Publicise this activity, including how people can 

report Child Sexual Exploitation. 
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Area boards

• The area boards are a way of working to bring local 

decision making back into the heart of the community. 

They are a formal part of Wiltshire Council that try to 

find solutions for local issues

• By working in partnership with local communities, the 

council can achieve so much more than it ever could on 

its own. We hope this will lead to better services, better 

communities and a better quality of life for everyone in 

Wiltshire.

P
age 71



Local Government Association  (LGA)

All councils should assume that CSE is happening in their area 

and take proactive action to prevent it. It’s not just a job for the 

lead member for children's services 

The pack is aimed at elected members at all levels. We all have 

a role to play in keeping children safe, and councils cannot 

stamp out CSE without the help of the wider community. 

Councillors have a key role to play in this, and should not be 

afraid to raise these issues within the communities they 

represent. –

• Tackling child sexual exploitation: A Resource Pack for 

Councils
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Wiltshire Safeguarding Children Board (WSCB) 

WSCB Guidance 
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CSE and Missing Children (Emerald)Team

Blair Keltie: Service Manager CSE & Missing Children

Karen Stokes:  Missing Children & WRMG Coordinator

Jackie Young: CSE Social Worker 

Sarah Davis-Solan: CSE Team Business Support Officer

Finola Jones:  CSE Adolescent Support Worker

Wiltshire.MCandRMG@wiltshire.gcsx.gov.uk

If the child is at risk of significant harm do not delay.  If you believe that a child 

or young person has suffered or is at risk of suffering significant harm, then 

you must follow Child Protection procedures.   You should discuss any 

concerns with your safeguarding lead. You can consult with or refer your 

concerns to children’s social care the Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH) 

on 0300 456 0108 (Wiltshire) Out of hours Emergency Duty Team: 0845 6070 

888
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Shaping the future of children's 

centres in Wiltshire: Focusing support 

towards vulnerable families 

Consultation September –November 2015 
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What are children's centres? 

• In line with Government requirements Wiltshire created 30 

designated Sure Start children’s centres between 2006 – 2011.

• The initial centres  were located within areas with the highest 

levels of deprivation and additional centres were set up in areas 

with a higher population of children aged under five.

Their Core Purpose was:
• To support good early child development and school readiness.

• To raise parenting aspirations and improve parenting skills.

• To improve child and family health and life chances.
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Why are we consulting on the future

delivery of children’s centre services?

• Wiltshire’s children’s centre services are delivered by four of 

voluntary and community sector organisations and these 

contracts finish in June 2016 

• The Council has less funding to deliver these services and so 

we need to find ways to ensure that the money spent has the 

greatest positive impact on young children’s development.

• Wiltshire Council wants to maximise support for families living in  

the most deprived areas whilst retaining countywide service 

coverage.
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Consultation to date

• January 2015 event for children centre providers, parents, 

health visitors, midwives, family learning and community sector 

providers.

• January – March 2015 Annual Conversations held in each 

Children’s Centre cluster to listen to the views of the Advisory 

Boards.

• June 2015 event held for all members of Children's Trust 

Stakeholder Partnership

• July 2015 event for providers and Early Years Stakeholders

• A survey of parents and early years’ providers on awareness 

and effectives of the work of the children's centres.
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What have people told us so far?

• Parents value the relationships that they make with the staff 

and the support that is offered.

• Partnership working makes the most difference to outcomes for 

young children and their families.

• The clustering of children’s centre services would provide more 

flexibility of staff and efficient use of buildings.

• Children's centre services could be more accessible if they are 

taken out into community settings - providers are already 

offering  services in other locations that are more convenient to 

families because some buildings are not situated in the best 

location.
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How can we make this happen?
• Refocus the current resources to deliver more services to the 

wider community with less emphasis on the buildings they are 

delivered from.

• The space released by this could be used to provide more 

childcare places for 3 and 4 year old children of working 

parents. 

• Ensure children’s centre staff continue front line delivery of 

services where it is most needed 

• Focus on outcomes, service delivery and partnerships  

• Encourage children's centre services to be flexible and 

innovative 
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From July 2016, it is proposed that children’s centre services are delivered 

from 15 key buildings based in four geographical clusters – North, East, South 

and West.

The proposals on where children’s centre should be located in the 

future are based on the following factors:

• the level of deprivation in each area

• the number of children aged under five living in the area

• the suitability of current buildings to deliver children’s centre services

• the potential to expand childcare provision

Proposed future delivery model for Wiltshire
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Proposed children’s centre buildings 

• North children’s centre buildings:

– Cricklade; Royal Wootton Bassett; Chippenham (The Rise); 

Chippenham (Spring Rise); Calne

• South children’s centre buildings:

– Salisbury City; Salisbury (Little Folly); Bulford; Tisbury 

• East children’s centre buildings:

– Tidworth (Windmill Hill); Pewsey; Devizes South

• West children’s centre buildings:

– Trowbridge (Studley Green) 

– Westbury (White Horse) 

– Melksham (Canberra) 
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Proposed children’s centre buildings to change their use

• Malmesbury

• Chippenham (Kings Rise) 

• Corsham

• Trowbridge (Bellefield) 

• Bradford on Avon

• Trowbridge (Longfield) 

• Warminster (Happy Feet) 

• Melksham (Kings Park) 

• Salisbury (Elim) 

• Downton (Clearbury)

• Amesbury (Five Wishes)

• Mere

• Wilton

• Marlborough
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What do these proposals mean for Trowbridge? 

• The Bellefield and Longfield Centres would no longer be designated children’s 

centres 

• A single children’s centre site would remain at Studley Green as the ‘ hub ‘ from 

which all Trowbridge children’s centre services are delivered

• Bellefield Centre is within the school site and the Head teacher is keen to take back 

the use of this space for delivery of school services

• The Longfield site is within the Oasis Academy and there is a potential for expansion 

of childcare provision on this site.

• Services in Longfield are already delivered from the Tesco Room (which is on the 

Longfield side of town) and the town hall.

• There is a range of community buildings from which children’s centre services could 

be delivered including: Longfield Community Centre, Paxcroft Mead Community 

Centre, West Ashton Village Hall, Steeple Ashton Village Hall, Southwick Village Hall.
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• The current three children’s centre buildings are in close proximity to each other

Transport within Trowbridge is good to enable families to access services in a range 

of settings. 

• Longfield:

– Estimated number of children under the age of 5 in the area – 1073

– Whilst 827 are registered with the children’s centre only around 137 

(16.5%)families have been seen at the centre for more than 6 sessions in the 

last year 

• Bellefield: 

– Estimated number of children under the age of 5 in the area – 1128

– Whilst 777 are registered with the children’s centre only around 136 (17.5%)  

families have been seen at the centre for more than 6 sessions in the last year 

Supporting information 
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What do these proposals mean for the

delivery of help for families with young children?

• Children’s centre staff will continue front line delivery of services and 

support in a wider range of locations through more use of other community 

buildings.

• Proposed children’s centre buildings will be used as a base for staff in 

each of these areas

• Families with young children will continue to access support  through more 

increased partnership working with Midwives and Health Visitors.

• Areas with the greatest levels of need and more young children will 

continue to have access to a designated children’s centre building in or 

very close to their local community.

• There will be greater availability of childcare places in communities where 

more provision is needed.
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Have your Say

• We want to hear what you think of these proposals.

• Please complete the online questionnaire at 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/wiltshirechildrenscentressurvey.htm

Or e-mail: debbie.hirons@wiltshire.gov.uk
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Children’s centre consultation document
Shaping the future of children’s centres in Wiltshire: 
Focusing support towards vulnerable families
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Shaping the future of children’s centres in Wiltshire	 2

The children’s centre has made a great 
difference to myself and my children. They 
are supportive in every way possible. They 
are happy and friendly, and make you feel 
comfortable so you can talk to them about 
everything and they are very understanding. 
They have made me feel more confident in 
myself. The centres, the staff here are great.
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1. What are children’s centres?

1.1 The national programme to develop 
children’s centres started in 2004 
with a focus on pre-school children 
and their families. Services provided 
through children’s centres play a key 
role in supporting good early child 
development and school readiness, 
helping parents in the crucial early years 
of a child’s life, and improving child and 
family health.  

1.2	 In line with central government 
requirements, Wiltshire created 30 
designated children’s centres between 
2006 and 2011 with the initial centres 
located within areas with the highest 
levels of deprivation and additional 
centres set up in areas with a higher 
population of children aged under five.  

1.3	Nationally, the future of children’s 
centre services is being considered. The 
Childcare and Education Minister has 
launched a national consultation.

	 “This consultation is not just about the 
bricks and mortar of children’s centres 
– it’s about what they provide as part 
of the integrated services for children 
and families locally. I want to dig deep 
to see if we are maximising their impact 
and really helping the people that need 
it most” 

	 Sam Gyimah M.P.  
Childcare and Education Minister,  
July 2015. Launching the national 
consultation on children’s centres

Shaping the future of children’s centres in Wiltshire

The support from (children’s centre) 
outreach has helped me gain the 
confidence and strength to make 
mine and my child’s life better, it’s 
completely changed my life.
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2. Why are we consulting on the future 
delivery of children’s centre services?

2.1	Wiltshire’s children’s centre services are 
delivered by a number of voluntary and 
community sector organisations. The 
contracts for children’s centres finish in 
June 2016 and the council is looking at 
how to ensure that the money spent 
has the greatest positive impact on 
young children’s development before 
re-tendering the contracts.

2.2 There has been significant change 
in both national and local policy on 
early years since the children’s centres 
contracts started in 2011. Nationally 
the Childcare Minister has emphasized 
the importance of delivering support 
in the community rather than focusing 
on the buildings. Locally the use of 
partnerships with midwifery, health 
visiting, childcare providers and 
schools will allow us to deliver effective 
support to those families that most 
need it where they are able to access 
it, ensuring that more children have 
the best start in life and are ready for 
school. 

2.3 The Government’s policy on free early 
education for disadvantaged two year 
olds and the recent announcement on 
the increase in free early education for 
three and four year olds means that the 
Council needs to look at how to create 
more childcare places as part of its early 
years strategy. There is an opportunity 
to consider this agenda alongside 
delivery of children’s centre services.

2.4 Along with other local authorities across 
the country, Wiltshire Council has 
significantly less funding available due 
to reductions in central government 
funding. We therefore need to find 
ways to continue to meet the needs 
of young children and their families 
through re-shaping service delivery 
whilst looking at opportunities to save 
money. 

3. Wiltshire’s current delivery model

3.1	There are currently 30 registered 
children’s centres in Wiltshire 
delivering services from 28 children’s 
centre buildings (in both Devizes 
and Salisbury, two registered centres 
operate from the same building). In 
each area of the county, some children’s 
centre services are already delivered 
from other community buildings to 
provide easier access for families. Some 
children’s centres operate in clusters to 
provide efficiency in the use of staff and 
resources. 

Shaping the future of children’s centres in Wiltshire	 4
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Geographical 
area of 
Wiltshire

Children’s centre No of 
under fives 
in the area
(ONS mid-year 
population 
estimate 2013)

No of 
under fives 
registered 
with a 
children’s 
centre

Deprivation 
ranking* 
(1=highest 
need)

No of under 
fives in top 
30% of 
deprivation**

North Malmesbury 1207 803 30 0

Cricklade 1574 1118 26 0

Royal Wootton Bassett 28 95

Chippenham (The Rise) 2419 1768 27 0

Chippenham (Kings Rise) 23 0

Chippenham (Spring Rise) 17 176

Calne 1371 941 20 107
Corsham 1487 959 22 0

East Tidworth (Windmill Hill) 1610 1155 19 0

Marlborough 1085 736 24 0

Pewsey 593 546 9 0

Devizes (South) 1870 1453 18 0

Devizes (North) 14

South Salisbury (City) 2487 1486 6 0

Salisbury (Elim) 15 196

Salisbury (Little Folly) 1 294

Downton (Clearbury) 1215 792 21 0

Amesbury (Five Wishes) 2567 1663 12 0

Bulford 25

Mere 912 680 4 0

Tisbury 13

Wilton 7

West Bradford on Avon 798 643 29 0

Trowbridge (Bellefield) 3166 2543 2 203

Trowbridge (Studley Green) 3 152

Trowbridge (Longfield) 8 165

Westbury (White Horse) 2672 1992 10 97

Warminster (Happy Feet) 16 0

Melksham (Kings Park) 1484 1440 5 205

Melksham (Canberra) 17 0
* 	 This ranking is based on Wiltshire Public Health data. Calculations include rurality as a key factor
** 	Top 30% of deprivation means that these are amongst the 30% most deprived areas of the country

Information about Wiltshire’s children’s centres
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4. Proposed future delivery model for 
Wiltshire

4.1	Our proposed future delivery model 
is based on the view of children’s 
centre staff, early years professionals 
and parents that it is front line staff 
and effective partnership working that 
makes the most difference to families.

4.2	From July 2016, it is proposed that 
children’s centre staff are based in 15 
key buildings in four geographical 
clusters – North, East, South and West 
Wiltshire. The proposals on where 
children’s centre buildings should be 
located in the future are based on the 
following factors: 
•	 the level of deprivation in each area
•	 the number of children aged under 

five living in the area 
•	 the suitability of current buildings 

to deliver children’s centre services
•	 the potential to expand childcare 

provision

4.3	Where children’s centre buildings are 
de-registered, services will be delivered 
by staff in the community through 
outreach support. 

4.4	All children’s centres will work together 
to deliver services and some children’s 
centres may deliver more support than 
they do now.

4.5	The proposed future model of delivery 
is set out in the table overleaf. A 
number of buildings currently used to 
deliver children’s centre services would 
change their use so that additional 
childcare provision or other support 
for young children can be provided in 
local communities. It is proposed that 
the two children’s centre buildings 
in Marlborough and Wilton will no 
longer be providing services for young 
children.

Shaping the future of children’s centres in Wiltshire	 6

Before I saw my (children’s centre) 
family support worker I was really 
struggling with everything and I 
couldn’t see a way out. I feel like a 
huge weight has been lifted off my 
shoulders and I can finally breathe. 
I finally feel like I’m a great mum 
and wouldn’t have been able to do 
any of it without your help.
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Geographical 
area of 
Wiltshire

Children’s 
centre

Proposed future use of building Closest children’s 
centre which will 
provide support 
in the future

North Cricklade Remain as a children’s centre building Not applicable

Royal Wootton 
Bassett

Remain as a children’s centre building Not applicable

Chippenham  
The Rise

Remain as a children’s centre building Not applicable

Chippenham 
Spring Rise

Remain as a children’s centre building Not applicable

Calne Remain as a children’s centre building Not applicable

Malmesbury Malmesbury is the least deprived area in the county 
and is not a priority area for a children’s centre 
building.

Discussion will take place with Malmesbury Primary 
School about the future use of the building, including 
potential for the expansion of childcare.

Chippenham  
The Rise

Chippenham  
Kings Rise

This building is not in the most appropriate part of 
town. There are other buildings in the community 
that are suitable for the delivery of children’s centre 
services. The current building could be used for the 
expansion of childcare provision.

Chippenham   
The Rise

Corsham There are other buildings in the community 
that are suitable for delivery of children’s centre 
services. The current building could be used for the 
expansion of childcare provision.

Chippenham   
Spring Rise

Proposed future use of current children’s centre buildings
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Geographical 
area of 
Wiltshire

Children’s 
centre

Proposed future use of building Closest children’s 
centre which will 
provide support 
in the future

West Trowbridge  
Studley Green

Remain as a children’s centre building Not applicable

Westbury   
White Horse

Remain as a children’s centre building Not applicable

Melksham 
Canberra

Remain as a children’s centre building Not applicable

Trowbridge 
Bellefield

There are two other children’s centres located 
close to Bellefield. This building is not in the most 
appropriate part of town. There are other buildings 
in the community that are suitable for the delivery 
of children’s centre services. The current building 
could be returned to the school.

Trowbridge  
Studley Green

Bradford on 
Avon

This area has a low level of deprivation and so the 
centre is not in a priority area. There are other 
buildings in the community that are suitable for 
delivery of children’s centre services. The current 
building could be used for the expansion of 
childcare provision. 

Trowbridge  
Studley Green

Trowbridge 
Longfield

There are other buildings in the community that 
are suitable for delivery of children’s centre services. 
Discussion could take place with Oasis Academy 
about the future use of the building, including 
potential expansion of childcare provision. 

Trowbridge  
Studley Green

Warminster  
Happy Feet

There are other buildings in the community that 
are suitable for delivery of children’s centre services. 
Discussion could take place with Princecroft Primary 
School about the future use of the building, 
including potential expansion of childcare provision. 

Westbury  
White Horse

Melksham  
Kings Park

There are other buildings in the community that 
are suitable for delivery of children’s centre services. 
Discussion could take place with River Mead 
Academy about the future use of the building, 
including potential expansion of childcare provision.

Melksham 
Canberra
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Geographical 
area of 
Wiltshire

Children’s 
centre

Proposed future use of building Closest children’s 
centre which will 
provide support 
in the future

South Salisbury City Remain as a children’s centre building. Not applicable

Salisbury  
Little Folly

Remain as a children’s centre building. Not applicable

Bulford Remain as a children’s centre building. Not applicable

Tisbury Remain as a children’s centre building. Not applicable

Salisbury Elim Staff already based in Salisbury City Children’s 
Centre with delivery from community buildings. 

Salisbury City

Downton 
Clearbury

There are other buildings in the community that 
are suitable for the delivery of children’s centre 
services. The current building could be used for the 
expansion of childcare provision.

Salisbury City

Amesbury  
Five Wishes

There are other buildings in the community that 
are suitable for the delivery of children’s centre 
services. The current building could be used for the 
expansion of childcare provision.

Bulford

Mere Whilst Mere is ranked high in public health 
deprivation rating, this is due in a large part to 
rurality and access to services. There are other 
buildings in the community that could potentially 
increase this access.  Discussion could take place 
with Mere Primary School about the future use 
of the building, including potential expansion of 
childcare provision. 

Tisbury

Wilton There are other buildings in the community that are 
suitable for delivery of children’s centre services.  

Salisbury City

East Tidworth 
Windmill Hill

Remain as a children’s centre building. Not applicable

Pewsey Remain as a children’s centre building. Not applicable

Devizes 
South

Remain as a children’s centre building. Not applicable

Devizes 
North

Staff already based in Devizes South Children’s 
Centre with delivery in community buildings.

Devizes 
South

Marlborough There are other buildings in the community that 
are suitable for delivery of children’s centre services. 
The current building could be offered to the 
community for alternative use.  

Pewsey
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Proposed children’s centre locations from July 2016

Calne

Pewsey

Tisbury

Bulford

Westbury

Tidworth

Cricklade

Devizes South

Salisbury City

Wootton Bassett

Melksham Canberra

Chippenham The Rise

Trowbridge Studley Green

Bemerton Heath Little Folly

Proposed Children’s Centre Locations 
From July 2016

Legend
Children's Centres

Delivery of Childen's
Centre Services from
Other Buildings in the
Community

Clusters
NAME

EAST

NORTH

SOUTH

WEST

1:375,000 °© Crown copyright and database rights 2015 Ordnance Survey 100049050

Malmesbury

Chippenham 
Spring Rise

Chippenham 
Kings Rise

Corsham Marlborough

Bradford on Avon
Trowbridge Belfield

Trowbridge Longfield

Warminster

Mere Wilton

Downton

Amesbury

Melksham Kings Park

V4

Devizes North

Elim
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5. What do these proposals mean for the 
delivery of help for families with young 
children?

•	 Available funding will be used 
to retain children’s centre staff 
to continue front line delivery of 
services and support.

•	 Open access services for all families 
with young children will continue 
through more use of community 
buildings and increased partnership 
working with Midwives and Health 
Visitors.

•	 Areas with the greatest levels of 
need and more young children 
will continue to have access to 
a designated children’s centre 
building in or very close to their 
local community. 

•	 Reducing the number of children’s 
centre buildings and establishing 
a four-area model will provide an 
opportunity for more sharing of 
management and administration 
costs.

•	 Children’s centre services will 
be available in a wider range of 
locations through more use of 
other community buildings.

•	 There will be greater availability of 
childcare places in communities 
where more provision is needed.

6. What happens next?

6.1	The consultation on the future delivery 
of children’s centre services will include 
presentations at Area Boards, a series 
of local community meetings and a 
questionnaire to make sure as many 
people as possible can let us know what 
they think about the proposals. 

6.2	A decision about the future delivery 
of children’s centre services will be 
taken by Wiltshire Council Cabinet 
in November 2015 following full 
consideration of the consultation 
findings. 

6.3	The consultation will run through 
until 6 November 2015. We would 
very much like to know what you 
think of these proposals. Please let 
us know what you think by visiting 
the website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
wiltshirechildrenscentressurvey and 
completing the online questionnaire.

Contact us: 
Web:  
www.wiltshire.gov.uk/wiltshirechildrenscentressurvey
Email:  
Childrenstrust@wiltshire.gov.uk
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1. 	From which of the following venues do you 
think children’s centre services should be 
delivered? – 
please tick the three most important

	 Village Halls

	 Schools

	 Community centres

	 Pre-schools/nurseries

	 Online

	 Children’s centres

2. 	Please list any other venues in your local 
area which you feel children’s centre services 
could be delivered from.

3. 	If less money was available for children’s 
centre services, which of the following 
would you prefer?

	 Keep existing buildings open, but with 	
		  fewer services available for families in 		
		  the area

	 Reduce children’s centre buildings,  
		  but keep existing services available at 		
		  alternative venues in your local area

c.	Other – please specify 

4. 	How much do you agree with the following 
statement?  
“It is important for children’s centre buildings to 
be in areas that have more vulnerable children.”

	 Strongly agree

	 Agree

	 Disagree

	 Strongly disagree

	 Don’t know

5. 	How much do you agree with the following 
statement? 
“It is important to offer more services to 
vulnerable children than to all children.”

	 Strongly agree

	 Agree

	 Disagree

	 Strongly disagree

	 Don’t know

6. Do you think that more groups/activities 
offered by your children’s centre could be 
run by volunteers and/or community groups 
in your local area?

	 Yes

	 No

	 Don’t know

7. 	What is your home postcode? This is really 
important so that we can analyse the results 
in your areas.

8. 	Are you a children’s centre user?

	 Yes

	 No

9. 	If you have children, how old is your 
youngest child?

	 Under 1 years old

	 1 years old

	 2 years old

	 3 years old

	 4 years old

	 5 years old or older

Children’s centre services consultation questionnaire

Please complete this questionnaire online at www.wiltshire.gov.uk/wiltshirechildrenscentressurvey or return it 
to: Debbie Hirons, Children’s Services, Wiltshire Council, County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, BA14 8JN
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10. Are you a:

	 Professional

	 Parent/carer of a child aged under 5

	 Other

11. How old are you –  
 please select one option below

	 13 or under

	 14-19

	 20-24

	 25-34

	 35-44

	 45-54

	 55-64

	 65 – 74

	 75 or over

12. Are you:

	 Male

	 Female

13. Do you consider yourself to be a lone   		
 parent? 

	 Yes

	 No

14. Do you consider you have a disability or  		
 long term illness?

	 Yes

	 No

	 Prefer not to say

15. Do you consider yourself to be:

	 Heterosexual

	 Bi-sexual

	 Homosexual

	 Transgender

	 Prefer not to say

14. What is your ethnic origin?

	 White

	 Mixed multiple ethnic group

	 Asian/Asian British

	 Black/African/Caribbean/Black British

	 Other ethnic group please say

If other please say

19. What is your view of the proposal for the 
model of delivery of future children’s centre 
services?

20. What issues does the council need to 
consider in the new model?

Thank you for taking the time to complete this questionnaire.
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Information about Wiltshire Council services can be made available on request in other languages and 
formats such as large print and audio.
Please contact the council by telephone on 0300 456 0100 or email: customerservices@wiltshire.gov.uk
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Trowbridge Area Board

Thursday, 17th September

Dick Tonge

Cabinet Member for Finance
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Responsibilities include;

• Finance

• Performance

• Risk

• Systems Thinking

• Procurement

• Welfare Reform

• But 90% of the job is Finance
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Questions
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